
Sunday, May 1, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are preparing for receiving the 
Holy Spirit at Pentecost and He gives you courage to speak out 
the truth about My Word of Scripture.  You have seen a great 
witness to My truth in today’s homily from this priest.  I have 
come to teach My people how to love Me and your neighbor as 
yourself.  I have come to fulfill the law and enhance it with 
love.  When I teach about the truth, I have a deep love for 
mankind and My desire is to save every soul.  If you follow My 
Commandments of love, the truth will set you free from your 
sins.  You must look to Me as your Savior and seek Me in 
Confession for the forgiveness of your sins.  The Holy Spirit 
has been poured out on you in Confirmation and He gives you 
courage and spiritual strength to speak of My Word of conversion 
to all the nations.  In every sacrament that you receive, you 
have grace from all the Persons of the Blessed Trinity.  Even in 
receiving Me in Holy Communion, you receive grace from God the 
Father and God the Holy Spirit.  I have sent many saints and 
prophets to defend the truth of faith that I gave in My words of 
the Gospel.  When you are called to defend My Word against 
abortions, sexual sins, birth control, and homosexual acts, do 
not remain silent, but with courage speak out as a witness 
against the evil of today’s society. The morals of your country 
are so low that I have sent many chastisements for your sins.  
Unless America repents, you could lose your souls.  So call on 
My grace in constant prayer to help you battle the evil ones 
that are influencing your people to sin.” 
 
Monday, May 2, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the early Church as seen in the 
Acts of the Apostles, St. Paul and his disciples had their 
Masses and meetings in the homes before they had built churches.  
After the persecutions were over, Christians built many 
beautiful churches so that Masses could now be said in them 
until today.  I have given you many messages of how there will 
be a coming division in My Church.  The schismatic church will 
control the churches for a while as the faithful remnant will 
have to move to the homes again for a proper Mass.  As the 
Antichrist declares himself, a new persecution will occur where 
evil people will take over or destroy the churches.  My faithful 
remnant will then have to seek out My refuges for protection.  
Once this evil reaches control over the earth, then I will come 
and vanquish all the evil ones and chain them in hell.  You will 
not have proper Masses much longer in your present churches, so 
appreciate your daily Masses while you still have them.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a cross on the water 
represents the struggle that you have every day to keep your 



head above the water as in your finances.  Jobs are being 
transferred out of your country, or to places of cheaper labor 
making it harder for someone to hold down a good paying job for 
a number of years.  With all the evil movies and evil behavior 
all around you, it is also harder to keep your soul above water 
from falling into mortal sin.  You cannot fight these battles 
and carry your cross all alone.  Only with My grace and My help 
will you have enough spiritual stamina to survive your trials.  
Once you can admit that you need My help and you are willing to 
give up your earthly desires to follow My mission, then I can 
use you to accomplish a lot of beautiful things that you could 
not do alone.  If you truly want to see My glory in what you can 
accomplish, then give your will over to following My Divine 
Will.  Many souls can be saved when you follow My ways to give a 
witness of faith.  Others can see the effect in your life of My 
love and grace and they will desire the same joy of My peace in 
their lives.  Give Me praise and glory every minute in your 
actions, and you will have My peace and  rest that cannot be 
found in the world.” 
 
Tuesday, May 3, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, your children are all gifts from 
Me, but the parents have a deep responsibility for their 
physical and spiritual well-being.  No matter how many problems 
are going on with the parents’ finances, jobs, or places to 
live, it is important not to take it out on your children in 
either physical or verbal abuse.  Such situations have even 
caused social services to take the children out of harm’s way 
for the safety of the children.  Such abuse can scar a child for 
life in causing many personality problems in later life.  As you 
bring children up in the faith, it must be your good example in 
prayer that can help your children truly desire to know and love 
Me.  As children grow older, there are many distractions and 
time constraints with work and school that could lead them away 
from going to church.  Every child has free will to choose their 
religion and at a certain point in their lives, they need to 
make a personal choice that I am important in their lives.  Once 
someone has fallen away from their faith, it will require much 
prayer and fasting to put My love back into their hearts.  That 
is why it is also important for a child to witness true love 
from the parents so they do not lose heart and cannot even love 
themselves.  Many problem children in crime and killings result 
from not enough love.  So hug and love your children and it will 
give them a feeling of worth and security both in this life and 
the spiritual life.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this serpent represents Satan and 
his attack on mankind to steal souls away from Me.  The forked 



tongue represents the lies and deceptions that will even be 
spread by religious people.  My people must be discerning at all 
times what is being preached by religious and today’s 
messengers.  Some could be corrupted in their speech and could 
mislead even some of My elect.  By testing the Spirit in 
everything that comes forward against My Commandments and My 
Gospel, you can judge the truth of what is being said or close 
your ears to falsehoods.  If you are told to change My laws in 
any way, refuse to believe or follow that calling, no matter 
what the source.  I have given you everything in Scripture that 
you need to be saved.  Now it is up to you to be true to My 
Gospel and follow My Will on your path to heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, May 4, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you can recognize the evil of Satan 
in blatant sins of abortion and wars.  It is the more deceptive 
and subtle temptations of Satan that are even more dangerous 
because some people may not always think of these actions as 
sinful.  Living together outside of marriage, masturbation, 
artificial insemination, vasectomies, tying of tubes, and birth 
control devices are all serious mortal sins that need to be 
confessed.  Satan is always testing you in temptations.  
Rationalizations and denying known sinful actions as sins are 
not excuses that will be accepted by My justice.  Deep down in 
your conscience, you know that these things are sinful and need 
to be forgiven in Confession.  Stop denying My laws just to make 
your pleasures seemingly acceptable.  I have given you the 
sacrament of Matrimony for procreation, but the abuse of this 
right in artificial means denies the openness to life that was 
originally intended.  Only Natural Family Planning methods that 
do not block life are acceptable ways of controlling the number 
of births.  All artificial methods of procreation and 
manipulation of DNA are unacceptable in My eyes because they are 
not in harmony with My creation and the balance of nature.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you many messages 
about hiding in caves and this cave in the vision is under 
attack with fire and darkness.  This means that the evil ones 
will be trying to find you, but you will be hidden from their 
sight and will be undetected.  Once you go through the opening, 
there will be a miraculous light and water that will give you 
rest.  At My refuges I will provide for all of your needs and 
you need not worry about anything.  You will be in a battle with 
the Antichrist and I will give you where and when to go to be 
safe.  Trust in Me and I will bring My faithful remnant home to 
Me in heaven, despite the attempts by Satan to gain your souls.” 
 
Thursday, May 5, 2005: (Ascension Thursday) 



 Jesus said: “My people, I gave My disciples a direction to 
go out and teach My Good News to all of the nations.  I also 
told them that in a few days that they would be baptized with 
the Holy Spirit.  My faithful of today are being asked to also 
preach My Good News to all of the nations.  You already have 
been empowered by the Holy Spirit in the sacraments of Baptism 
and Confirmation.  The apostles were still too frightened to 
move until they received the Holy Spirit in tongues of fire on 
Pentecost.  Then they received the gifts of the Holy Spirit 
which gave them courage and the language of the area that they 
were being sent to preach.  It is a great gift to be able to 
teach the faith to the children, or to travel in teaching 
adults.  The mission of working to save souls is the most 
rewarding mission that you could have, but like St. Paul it will 
come with persecution and trials as well.  Pray to the Holy 
Spirit for spiritual strength in every work that you do for Me.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said:  “My people, I have given you many signs and 
warnings to know when to leave for My refuges so you can avoid 
being captured in a detention center.  The plan of the evil ones 
is to subtly capture those who are outspoken against the new 
world order before they declare martial law.  Those, who refuse 
to take chips in the body,  will be the ones taken to the 
detention centers where they could be tortured or killed.  
Those, whom they cannot change, will be killed or martyred as an 
example to the rest.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, today the police are struggling 
with thefts, murders, and traffic infractions, along with drug 
smuggling.  In the days to come the Antichrist will control the 
police authorities and they will be hunting down patriots and 
religious people.  The controls of chips in the body will make 
your country just like Germany in World War II.  Avoid all chips 
in the body, even if it may threaten your lives.  Better to 
follow My laws than man’s laws.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in some countries where communism 
is rampant, Christians need to have their prayer groups 
underground.  Gradually, it will again be unsafe to meet in your 
churches from a coming persecution time.  You will have to meet 
in secret so the authorities do not know that you are practicing 
Christians.  I love you, My people, and I will give you enough 
warning when to go into hiding for your own safety. Saving souls 
from the evil ones is why I am preparing you to face the coming 
tribulation.  With trust and hope in Me many can be saved.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, those at the refuges will find it 
difficult to bath and wash in wooded areas.  You will have to 
keep covered in enclosures to protect yourself from mosquitos 
and ticks. When you drink the healing water and look on the 



luminous crosses, you will be healed from any diseases.  
Trusting in Me will be all that you can do in the tribulation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your family meetings are 
focused around feast days as Christmas and Easter.  Not as many 
gather on Pentecost, but this feast day of the Holy Spirit 
should also be a good reason to come together.  You are now 
celebrating a novena between Ascension Thursday and Pentecost.  
All the more reason to celebrate this feast day because it was 
the indwelling of the Holy Spirit that enabled the disciples to 
spread the Good News.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a certain beauty and 
serenity in nature that is undisturbed by man.  These scenes are 
the habitats  of many animals, but the animals are slowly being 
pushed to the few remote areas left.  Streams in the cities and 
suburbs are fortunate not to be polluted and have fish in them.  
Man needs to be more conscious of sharing nature with the rest 
of My creatures.  This beauty needs to be preserved instead of 
exploited for financial gain.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I know that you need shelter and 
transportation, but dwelling on the desire of such things for 
their own sake can take away from your love of Me.  Created 
things are not to be treated as gods or idols in themselves, but 
you should only worship and give glory to Me only.  In order to 
be perfected to enter heaven, you must be able to detach 
yourselves from any desires of earthly things.  Think and focus 
your lives on Me and heavenly things, and you will find your 
reward in heaven for being faithful to your Savior.” 
 
Friday, May 6, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, every time that you receive Me 
worthily in Holy Communion at Mass, you are all joined in My 
Mystical Body.  At that moment you are one piece of My Body in 
the faithful on earth, the saints and angels in heaven, and even 
the saved souls suffering in purgatory.  Those on earth and in 
purgatory are suffering with Me on the cross.  In every phase of 
your life on earth and after your death there is a struggle to 
gain heaven.  Keep your focus on Me because you can only enter 
heaven through Me.  This truth is mentioned in the Scriptures 
very often and it will be revealed again to every one in their 
Warning review.  You are with Me every time that you pray with 
two or more people.  On this First Friday some can come and 
visit My Blessed Sacrament in Adoration.  Rejoice that all of My 
faithful enjoy this unity in faith as One Body in Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are times when the instinct 
to survive in difficult situations is enough to save people.  
This happened as you saw in the latest earthquakes.  You find 
energy in desperation to find a solution to freeing the people 



from the rubble.  This instinct to survive in your physical life 
should be as strong to save your soul in the spiritual life.  
You are tempted to sin every day and sometimes you may fall into 
sin in your weakness.  Even if your soul is dead in mortal sin, 
you can still save yourself by struggling to Confession and ask 
for My forgiveness.  I am your Savior and My sacraments are like 
lifesavers awaiting you to come to Me.  Do not remain long away 
from My confessional, or you may sink too deep in your sins to 
come back on your own.  When you look out and see sinners held 
down by their sins, you can give them an encouraging hand to 
bring them to Confession.  No matter how many prayers and good 
deeds are done, each person has to decide for themselves that 
they want to be saved in My grace.  Many sinners are so 
distracted by their sins that they do not realize that their 
soul is in a battle between heaven and hell.  You should desire 
to love Me and follow My Commandments if you wish to gain 
heaven.  You are all struggling to save souls from the fires of 
hell, and you need to wake up and repent before it is too late.”  
 
Saturday, May 7, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you await the celebration of 
Pentecost, you are like the apostles in the upper room waiting 
to receive the Holy Spirit.  It was very difficult leaving My 
disciples, but I had to leave so they could receive the Holy 
Spirit.  My disciples were so used to following Me that I was 
concerned about them going their own way.  Even after I 
resurrected, I had to keep My apostles focused on their mission 
to spread My Gospel.  I knew My Church would carry on with My 
help and that of the Holy Spirit.  I encouraged them to ask in 
My Name in order to have their prayer to help people answered.  
The disciples did cure the cripple and others when they asked 
for healing in My Name.  My Name is still powerful even in 
healings of today as people and healers pray in My Name for 
others.  Remember also when healings do come forth that you give 
Me all the praise and glory and not yourselves.  Continue to 
pray your novenas for this great feast day of Pentecost.” 
 
 
Sunday, May 8, 2005: (Mother’s Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Gospel of John witnesses to the 
intimacy of Me with My Father and that the Father and I are One.  
There also is an intimacy that I have with everyone who receives 
Me in Holy Communion.  You have a taste of heaven in My 
Eucharist and you will be one with Me also in heaven.  You are a 
part of Me, but you are still an individual person with a free 
will, even as We are Three Persons in one God in the Blessed 
Trinity.  Your priest gave an excellent homily on the Real 



Presence of Myself in the consecrated Host of My Blessed 
Sacrament.  No other sacrament contains My Real Presence as My 
Holy Eucharist.  In the vision of My tabernacle in the church it 
is My very presence that makes your church holy and different 
from any other church.  This power of My love and the gift of 
Myself to you in My Real Presence also is a redeeming grace 
because it is My sacrificial Body and Blood that I offered up on 
the cross for all of mankind.  This beautiful sharing of Myself 
with My people is why the devil and his cohorts are attacking My 
Eucharist and all means of giving Me reverence for My Real 
Presence.  I have promised My faithful that I would be present 
to you in My Blessed Sacrament even to the end of this age.  
Rejoice in My love in Holy Communion and share your life with Me 
in these precious moments that we are united as one.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, man has been over fishing the 
oceans and the streams.  In addition the pollution in the 
streams are killing off the fish as well.  Some countries are 
resorting to fish farms, but these fish are not as healthy.  
Crops and other sources of meat are having similar problems as 
more countries are finding it difficult to feed all of their 
people.  Signs of the world famine are all around you with 
increasing populations overtaking the capacity to grow enough 
food and distribute it to the needy.  Add to these problems the 
control of food sources in the hands of a few, and you can see 
how the one world people could control people through the food 
and the electronic money in the microchips.  You are seeing many 
of My messages come true that are about the world famine, the 
division in My Church, and forced chips in the body.  When you 
see these three things come to fruition, it will be the 
beginning of the tribulation and a time to let My angels lead 
you to the nearest refuges.  The refuges will be found at My 
Blessed Mother’s apparition sites and places of holy ground.  
Ask My help to endure this trial for a short time and I will 
come to renew the earth and defeat the evil ones.” 
 
Monday, May 9, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am encouraging My faithful not to 
lose heart in your troubles and stay strong in your faith by 
your regular Sunday Mass attendance.  Some are having some 
dislikes of their priests and their homilies, but there are not 
many priests available.  My priest sons are needed for your 
sacraments and you need to pray for them daily.  Some are having 
struggles with the homosexual priests that have caused scandal 
in My Church.  For many reasons some are falling away from their 
faith and fewer are attending Sunday Mass.  You need to be 
praying for your own faith and for those who are weak in their 
faith that are using any excuse not to come to church.  Catholic 



schools are being closed as well as churches for lack of 
attendance.  This is becoming a real crisis in faith and a 
challenge for My faithful who are growing smaller in number.  Do 
not get disheartened at your decreasing numbers because the weak 
and the lukewarm are going to be sifted by the evil ones.  Only 
those strong in their love for Me are going to save their souls 
with My help.  Stay close to Me in your prayer life and keep 
strong in your faith, or you could be lost as well in this 
tribulation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some are aware of pending 
legislation in your Congress to try and force a driver’s license 
on everyone containing a smart card with a person’s fingerprint 
or iris scan imbedded in it.  This mandatory chip, that is being 
forced on all nations, will soon be implemented in the name of 
security.  The ironic part is that the computer terrorists can 
make fake Ids as soon as a system is ready to be used.  In 
essence these schemes will be controlling innocent citizens’ 
lives while the terrorists will continue to use fake cards but 
real fingerprints.  The first stage will use readers of a short 
distance.  The next chips will be read even by satellite.  This 
ID  will then be used to control financial transactions.  Once 
Ids are legislated, then for reasons of theft there will be 
mandatory chips in the body.  Some will refuse to use such smart 
cards which will wipe out any electronic money.  My faithful are 
encouraged not to use these smart cards because they will 
control your lives.  As chips in the body are mandated, you will 
then need to go to My refuges because they will eventually 
imprison offenders without chips.  I have told you for many 
years of this time of chips controlling people and now you are 
seeing this acted out before your very eyes.  Continue to refuse 
chips in the body which could be abused for mind control 
purposes.  Scripture states in Revelation that those who accept 
this mark of the beast and give allegiance to the Antichrist 
could be condemned in hell.  Ask My help to protect your souls 
from the evil ones who will persecute you for your belief in My 
Name.  Trust in Me, and My angels will lead you to My refuges 
where I will provide for your needs.  You will not endure this 
tribulation long before I will come in victory over the evil 
ones.” 
 
Tuesday, May 10, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the final days I will separate 
the goats from My sheep.  The goats are those who worship the 
world and the Antichrist instead of Me.  The lambs are My 
faithful remnant who hear My Word and keep it, despite the 
temptations of the world.  This is again part of the ongoing 
battle between good and evil that will worsen in the end times 



as the Antichrist declares himself.  My faithful will have to 
call on Me and I will protect you with My angels at My refuges.  
Some may even die a martyr’s death as St. Paul did for 
proclaiming My Gospel.  Even though you may face a strong evil 
at the end, I will give you the grace to endure this 
tribulation.  Trust and hope in My power which is greater than 
all of these evil ones.  You will need a strong prayer life and 
My sacraments to keep you close to Me in love.  Refuse to take 
any chips in your body and refuse to worship  the Antichrist.  
Only worship Me, the One true God.”  
 
Wednesday, May 11, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have enjoyed your religious 
freedom of coming to Mass freely with no persecution for many 
years.  It is hard to hear of a message where this will be 
changing with a time of a new persecution.  Already there are 
fewer people coming to church and the morals of your society are 
getting worse as people immerse themselves deeper into the 
distractions of the world.  Many Catholics are being harassed  
in public for their stands on abortion, homosexual acts, and 
teaching others about My Gospel.  The hiding of the priest is a 
warning of how you will have to be going underground for Mass to 
avoid persecution.  The shadows entering in represent the 
attacks of the demons on My Church as they try to divide it 
between valid and invalid teachings.  Know that when you see 
this disruption in My churches, it will be a sign to you of the 
last days when the Antichrist will be allowed his brief reign.  
Do not be fearful of these times, but call on My help to save 
your souls amidst this evil.  This trial will be brief before I 
will soon come and defeat all of the evil ones as I bring about 
a new heavens and a new earth.” 
 
Thursday, May 12, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a church shows you 
the glory of My kingdom both on earth and as the view extends 
down the aisle, there is the vision of heaven.  You are seeing 
Me sitting on My throne with all of My saints and angels all 
about Me.  I have brought My apostles  through the trials of 
life while I was on the earth so I did not lose one of them 
except the one who betrayed Me.  The view of this boat with My 
apostles is symbolic in representing My Church as it travels 
through the ages of time.  Many trials and storms buffet My 
Church, but I am in this boat as I calmed the storm.  I have 
given you consolation that the gates of hell will not prevail 
against My Church.  Even during the tribulation I will be 
watching over My faithful remnant so again I will not lose one 
of My elect.  My faithful, you are a witness of My victory over 



sin and death, and those, who hold My Word and keep it, will see 
eternal life with Me in the glory of heaven.  I love all of My 
dear ones that are struggling to be with Me, and you will 
receive your reward when you finish your own course on this 
earth.” 
 
Friday, May 13, 2005: (Our Lady of Fatima) 
 Jesus said: “My people, every time that you come to Sunday 
Mass or daily Mass, you are sharing in the unbloody sacrifice of 
My death on the cross.  I am offered up at each Consecration as 
the bread and wine  are transubstantiated into My Body and 
Blood.  My faithful community comes to share in the breaking of 
bread so you can receive My Real Presence in My consecrated 
Host.  This taste of heaven is your daily spiritual bread that 
will be your spiritual food to sustain the life of your soul.  
In each Eucharist you receive the grace of My Blessed Sacrament 
that will give you the spiritual nourishment of My love and 
peace to carry you through each day.  Give praise and thanks to 
your God who pours out My abundant graces on all who love and 
receive Me into your open souls.  This joy and blessing of My 
Blessed Sacrament awaits you every time you make the opportunity 
to attend daily Mass.  How could you refuse this outpouring of 
My grace and love for each of you?  I want you to encourage as 
many as possible to attend daily Mass and give a good example to 
your children.  If everyone in faith could make this sacrifice 
of your time to attend daily Mass,  you, too, could share in My 
sacrifice and benefit from all of the graces to protect you from 
temptations of sin in this world.  I tell you to rejoice in My 
love because the closer that you come to your Lord, the more I 
can use you to save souls.”  
 
Saturday, May 14, 2005: (St. Matthias) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, today you are commemorating the 
feast day of St. Matthias who was elected to replace the spot of 
Judas in My ministry.  All of My apostles except St. John were 
called to martyrdom for their teaching of My Gospel.  This is 
why you are seeing the red vestments for martyrs.  In the vision 
you are seeing an upside down cross with St. Peter because he 
was crucified, but he did not think himself worthy to be 
crucified as I was.  In America and many other countries you 
have enjoyed much affluence without having to endure much 
hardship in persecution.  In some communist countries My 
faithful were and still are being persecuted  for their faith.  
Little by little you will see a time of persecution of My 
faithful come among you.  As New Age influences become 
established with a one world religion, My faithful will see 
persecution return where they will want to imprison you and even 



kill you for going against their gods and goddesses.  Be 
prepared to go underground and pray in secret because the coming 
evil days will test you greatly.  It will only be through My 
grace and support that your souls will be saved.  So call on Me 
in your needs.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you are asking discernment about 
how to spread this work on the Dozule Cross.  This vision of 
many white crosses in a field is how some people are portraying 
how many abortions are being performed.  People need to 
acknowledge the proper burial places for the unborn.  These 
Dozule Crosses represent My cross on Calvary, but they also 
represent the suffering that the unborn are sharing in My 
sacrifice on the cross. My wrath of chastisements are falling on 
areas of sin, especially for abortions.  When you put up these 
large crosses and pray the prayers of this devotion, then you 
are making reparation for these sins of abortion.  This will 
then result in a lessening of My punishment in this place of the 
cross.  This work needs to be spread so there can be more 
atonement for the sins of abortion.” 
 
Sunday, May 15, 2005: (Pentecost Sunday) 
 The Holy Spirit said: “Receive the breath of the Holy 
Spirit as I send My gifts upon everyone, even as I sent My 
tongues of fire over the disciples.  Just as I empowered the 
apostles to do their mission of spreading the Good News, so I am 
empowering the faithful to give good example and spread the Good 
News of Jesus to all nations.  This is a joy filled feast 
because it is a commemoration of the beginning of the Church as 
it was starting in the homes.  The one large piece of fabric 
represents how all the faithful are joined together as one in 
Jesus’ Mystical Body.  You all are sharing in the same gifts.  
Each person has a gift of tongues, teaching, or performing good 
deeds as healings.   Rejoice in your gifts and share them with 
others so the whole of My faithful are provided for.  Give 
thanks to Me also for all the gifts that have been bestowed on 
you.  Whatever gift that you have been given, continue to use it 
proudly or this gift could be diminished.  Rejoice always on My 
feast day and be willing to share all that you have with others 
whether physical or spiritual.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many couples get married with a lot 
of show as this spinning large flower display.  The mirror 
behind these flowers is to show everyone how beautiful your 
marriage is.  Some  spouses also have high hopes that they are 
going to change their husband or wife.  The reality is that each 
person needs to love the other for who they are and not for who 
you want them to be.  You are marrying someone because you love 
them and you will give of yourself to make the other spouse 



happy.  You are also making a lifetime commitment to be true to 
the vows that you made on your wedding day.  This means that you 
need to tell each other every day how much you love your spouse.  
Keep your communications open and try to understand the other 
person’s wishes without forcing your will on them.  As you love 
your spouse, so you should love Me even more.  Love is beautiful 
and it can magnify the beauty of your marriage when it is mutual 
between spouses and Me.  When you reach various milestones in 
your anniversaries, be thankful that you have found true love 
amidst a world that expresses hate in wars and killings.  The 
longevity of your marriage should be a shining example of love 
to your children and young couples starting out.” 
 
Monday, May 16, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you someone leaving 
the confessional in joy with their sins forgiven.  The bright 
light behind them represents  the renewed graces they received 
from Me through the priest’s absolution.  In the Gospel reading 
I healed the young boy of a demon possession as I called the 
evil spirit to come out of him and not return.  My apostles were 
saddened that they were unable to free the boy of this demon.  I 
then told them that this kind of demon could only be cast out by 
prayer and fasting.  This is true today that many people are 
possessed by demons of addictions.  Some do not realize that 
even today there are people with obsessions and possessions of 
evil spirits.  It is proper for an exorcist priest to pray over 
possessed people to release these demons.  At times with 
sufficient prayer and fasting it is possible through deliverance 
prayer to release someone from demon possession.  During 
Confession some people can even be released from various 
addictions if the person is serious in faith to avoid addictions 
to alcohol, smoking, or drugs.  Those, who allow themselves to 
be influenced by New Age gods and goddesses, can invite demons 
into their souls.  Those, who deal with witchcraft, potions and 
Ouija boards, can also invite demon possession.  So avoid all of 
these worships of deities and worldly influences to keep your 
soul pure.  Keep close to me in frequent Confession and avoid 
being influenced by Harry Potter books, fortune telling, 
horoscopes, pornography, and ‘R’ rated movies.  In essence avoid 
these occasions of sin and rely on daily prayer to keep your 
soul guarded from the evil ones.  Seek the love of your Lord and 
avoid the hate of the evil one.” 
 
Tuesday, May 17, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel I was chastising 
My apostles because they were discussing who was the greatest 
among them.  I explained to them before that those, who wish to 



be first, must serve the rest.  I gave them this example when I 
washed the feet of the apostles and even in My very death where 
I died for all of your sins.  In today’s world many are 
concerned with status and are looking for awards or 
acknowledgment of their successes from men.  I have told you to 
be humble and put aside your pride.  It is more important to 
give glory and thanks to Me for all of your accomplishments. The 
vision of empty pews in a church is a sad commentary on the 
weakness of the faith in many places.  The teachers of My Word 
are not emphasizing a good prayer life and proper devotion to My 
Blessed Sacrament, nor the saints’ lives.  Even My priest sons 
are not always teaching properly about sin and the problems with 
sexual sins and addictions.  Without proper instruction even the 
parents are lacking in their understanding of the faith.  As a 
result of this laxness in the faith, the children in their 
innocence are not being properly educated in a good prayer life 
with proper Christian living.  Unless the parents pass on a 
strong faith to their children, many are going to fall away from 
the faith when they are tested by Satan and the world.  My 
faithful should see how important it is to call on Me in prayer 
to endure the hard trials of life.  This should be passed on to 
your children or they could despair in their trials and be 
misled by the evil one’s temptations.  Pray for your priests, 
your teachers, and your children that they all remain faithful 
to their God on their path to heaven.”  
 
Wednesday, May 18, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I reach out to save all souls with 
My redemptive suffering on the cross.  I gave witness to My 
apostles that those, who talk and heal in My Name, are also with 
My faithful.  In other words all Christians need to be united 
under My loving arms.  Those, who do not believe, are the ones 
that you need to bring My Gospel to them.  Those, who believe in 
Satan worship, or preach the New Age one world religion, are to 
be avoided in their services, but you can pray for them and 
evangelize them.  All other Christian denominations that do not 
believe in My sacraments or the Mass, do not have the fullness 
of My teaching, and you do not have to follow their ways.  
Those, who do not believe in Me, will one day in the Warning be 
faced with My Divinity, and it will be revealed to them that 
they can only come to heaven through Me and My Blood offered for 
them.  Once I have been revealed to everyone, then they, by 
their free will, will have to accept Me to gain heaven.  If they 
refuse Me, they will choose the broad road to hell.  I love 
everyone unconditionally, but it is up to every soul  to love Me 
in return.  Those, who are faithful to Me, will receive their 
reward in heaven.  Those, who refuse to love Me and accept Me, 



will receive their eternal punishment in hell.  This is your 
choice in life and your test to come to eternal life with Me.” 
 
Wednesday, May 18, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Church is under attack from the 
evil ones who are stripping My altars of My crucifix, My statues 
and pictures, and many other holy objects as My tabernacles.  
Much of this destruction of the altars is a result of the 
masonic influence in My Church.  Another attack is on the very 
churches and Catholic schools that help sustain My faithful.  
Money is being drained away from My Church by court suits 
against the pedophile priests.  Each church is a sacred place to 
provide holiness for My faithful in feeding you My sacraments.  
Every church that is closed is one less source of My sacramental 
graces and a deep loss of holiness for that community.  Pray for 
more vocations, sufficient funds to maintain your churches, and 
strong bishops to build up My Church.”  
 
Thursday, May 19, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in many parts of the world it is 
difficult to find fresh water for drinking and cooking.  Many 
people rely on well water and it is difficult to distribute this 
water to all who need it.  As the population increases, it will 
be harder to find more sources of water and then it may require 
desalinization of ocean water which is expensive.  The recovered 
salt could offset some of this cost.  Those interior areas are 
depleting their wells with too much use and arid areas may 
require more piping.  Fresh water will soon be more valuable 
than gasoline because of the volume of water that each person 
needs.  Already mundane uses of water such as lawns and car 
washes are being limited in drought areas.  Storing rain water 
may be another source that may be more exploited for fresh 
water, but this may require purification.  As droughts and 
famine start occurring more often, you will see this difficulty 
of securing fresh water getting worse.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, some people use astrology and live 
their lives based on the movement of the stars.  Readings of 
horoscopes for future events should not be used by My disciples 
because it is a version of fortune telling.  Reading tarot 
cards, and using crystal balls are all parts of an evil 
influence that I want My disciples to avoid.  If you dabble in 
the beginnings of the occult, you could even be drawn into demon 
possessions as I healed in several Gospel accounts.  Avoid these 
places and do not trust the evil one’s lies.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, burning down churches is an attack 
by the evil ones in an attempt to take away the faith of My 



faithful.  Where Catholic Churches are on fire, it is desirable 
to remove the Blessed Sacrament if possible.  The flames of this 
fire mimic the evil from the flames of hell that would instigate 
such a crime of arson against a church.  You will be seeing more 
churches burned down as evil abhors anything holy.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you need to pray for your 
legislators that they do not approve homosexual marriages.  Pray 
also that they do not force mandatory microchips in your various 
driver’s licenses and passports.  Pray that they vote against 
abortion in your country and pray that they do not allow your 
courts to defy the people’s wishes.  Many of the immoralities 
going on in your country have been raised up by erroneous law 
made in your courts.  Judges are now making law in defiance of 
passed legislation.  If your country does not rid these bad laws 
and decisions, you will face My wrath in more natural 
disasters.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, man does not realize all of the 
damage that you do when you burn so much fossil fuel.  Because 
of your energy inefficient cars and trucks, many fumes of 
exhaust are shrouding your cities that can be seen in an 
airplane.  The power plants also contribute to these brown 
clouds of pollution and the acid rain being created.  Your clean 
air is being fouled by your need for transportation and electric 
power.  If man does not take some steps to create 
environmentally friendly energy, then more pollution will go 
uncorrected.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, the churches being built today are 
a far cry from the old Gothic styles that were built years ago 
in Europe.  The old traditional churches are empty because they 
are becoming museums where few people are going to church.  Yet 
the people in the new churches are being misled by a strong 
influence from modernism that is removing all that is holy.  
Trust in Me and focus on My Blessed Sacrament for strength where 
the faith is being weakened by worldly influences.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, TV and movies are captivating 
entertainment that can occupy much of your time if you do not 
control how much you watch.  Children can be badly influenced by 
unrestricted programming and it could leave impressions on their 
dreams and how they think.  Even news and programs can be used 
to shape your minds and attitudes on worldly subjects.  The 
immoral acts and suggestions can warp your minds into accepting 
sinful behavior that should be avoided.  Control what you watch 
and what your children see so their morals are properly formed 
and you can follow My ways instead of man’s ways of sin.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, man builds things to last a short 
time, while I build something to last for a long time.  Man’s 
concept of time and materials is limited in scope when he builds 



things.  Look at creation closely and you will see a certain 
perfection in My mark on every created person or thing.  This 
should be a sign to you as you live your lives.  Ask My help to 
strive to do things more perfectly in both your physical and 
spiritual life.  Doing things on your own will never lead you to 
perfection.  Only through My grace and help could you strive to 
be the perfect saints that you need to be to enter heaven.” 
 
Friday, May 20, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, everyone will have to answer to Me 
at their judgment and make an accounting for their life’s 
actions all on their own.  Life is similar to taking a trip in a 
boat where there are ups and downs in good weather and bad 
weather.  You can call on My help to calm the waters so you can 
endure the storms of life.  You can also call for help from your 
spouse if you are married, or a trusted friend.  Even though you 
struggle through life with other people to assist you, remember 
that you are the only one to be held responsible for your 
actions.  You cannot blame them on someone else or make excuses 
to Me for your actions because I know the intent of your heart 
in every action that you perform.  In your judgment you stand 
alone before Me.  I am your only true friend that will be with 
you and love you under any circumstance, so pray to Me every 
day.  Your spouse may help you in life, but you need to guard 
your soul from all evil that will test you.  By following My 
Commandments and the mission that I have given you, you will be 
following the right path to heaven and I will judge you a 
faithful disciple to enter heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, how long is it going to take to 
remove your troops from Iraq and Afghanistan?  These two 
conflicts with suicide terrorists are not making any progress 
and your troops are being killed daily.  You have given these 
interim governments enough time to be established.  It would be 
expensive and difficult to leave troops there indefinitely.  An 
exit strategy needs to be planned regardless if the insurgents 
continue to kill people.  All of your wars are gaining America 
nothing but insurmountable debts that cannot be tolerated.  
Congress needs to say ‘enough’ of these endless wars that are 
bankrupting your nation.  Not only are your debts increasing, 
but many innocent servicemen are being killed for no benefit.  
Wars are the opposite of love, but peace can only come with a 
cessation of hostilities.  America is keeping many troops in 
other countries as well, yet the countries benefitting from your 
presence are not contributing money to support them.  America 
cannot afford to be the world’s policeman, so now is the time to 
cut back your presence in other countries.” 
 



Saturday, May 21, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this bicycle in the vision is one 
way that you could get to your refuges.  The dark storm clouds, 
seen later, are an indication of the coming tribulation.  With 
your constant wars and the threat of mandatory smart cards in 
your driver’s licenses, it may mean that gas shortages and 
driving a car may no longer be an option when it comes time to 
flee to the refuges.  If you refuse to use smart cards because 
it will attract you to chips in the body, then having some good 
working bikes for travel would be a good preparation.  The same 
lawmakers, who are forcing mandatory smart cards, will be next 
forcing mandatory chips in the body so you do not lose them, or 
for security from theft.  Refuse to use chips in the body, even 
if death is threatened, because the abuse of these chips in the 
body could allow people to control your minds.  Refuse to use 
your smart cards for buying and  selling, or they will control 
your money.  Once you are stripped of your means of support, 
then you will have to call on your angels to lead you to the 
nearest refuge of protection.  When you follow My warnings, I 
will protect you from harm and provide miraculous ways of 
survival.  At the refuges you will learn to get by with very 
little to eat and none of your electric comforts.  This way of 
life will better prepare you for being saints, and give you a 
better prayer life with full trust in My help.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, privacy in your business and in 
your home are now being compromised by all the technical data 
collection agencies.  People keep watch of your credit, your 
employment records, what you purchase, your bank accounts, and 
your medical and arrest records.  As you will soon be forced to 
carry chips in your driver’s license, they will even be able to 
track your movements by satellite.  All of your communications 
are known because your attempts to stop terrorists have made it 
possible to invade the privacy of innocent citizens.  The next 
attempt will be to place mandatory chips in the body which could 
even control your mind and your thoughts as a robot.  Then when 
they scan you and you do not have a chip, they will take you off 
to the death camp detention centers.  It is best not to even use 
any smart cards, even if you lose your money, because you do not 
want to be led into chips in the body.  Absolutely refuse chips 
in the body because you could be on a path to the broad road to 
hell.  The total reason for chips is not for security, but a 
total grab for power over everyone.  Be ready to go to My 
refuges of My Blessed Mother’s apparition sites, places of holy 
ground that have adored My Blessed Sacrament, or caves in the 
hills for protection.  Call on Me and I will have your angels 
lead you with a physical sign to the nearest  refuge.  There at 
My refuges you will find luminous crosses that will heal 



everything by looking at it.  My angel at the refuge will be 
visible and protect you from the evil ones.  Water, manna, and 
deer meat will be provided in a shelter.  Take some warm 
clothing, blessed sacramentals, blessed candles, a deer knife, a 
shovel, and bedding with tents and mosquito nets.  You may need 
a bike on the way.  I will perform miracles of protection and 
all of your needs will be provided for.  Trust in My love and 
you will have no fear.” 
 
 
Sunday, May 22, 2005: (Holy Trinity Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Blessed Trinity is a mystery 
and that is why man has difficulty in understanding Three 
Persons in one God.  There is also a unity of all the faithful 
with Me in My Mystical Body.  You know of Me more tangibly 
because I took on flesh and blood so I could die for your sins.  
The Blessed Trinity has various attributes to recognize the 
different Persons.  God the Father is associated with being the 
Creator.  I am the Son who was sacrificed on the cross and My 
Blood sacrifice redeemed all of mankind’s sins.  God the Holy 
Spirit represents love which is generated from the Father and 
the Son.  Even as you receive Me in Holy Communion, you are 
receiving the Blessed Trinity because We are inseparable as One.  
So when you pray and love God, you are giving praise to all 
Three Persons.  Every time you make the Sign of the Cross, or 
pray the ‘Glory Be’, you are giving honor and praise to the 
Blessed Trinity.” 
 
Monday, May 23, 2005:  
 Mary said: “My dear children, you have often heard me 
called the ‘Refuge of Sinners’.  In fact my Son’s angels will 
lead you to my refuges at all of my apparition sites.  I always 
bring you to Jesus as pictured in the vision of this cross on a 
tree.  At my refuges you will also find angels of protection and 
a luminous cross in the sky that will be a source of healing for 
all who look upon it.  As you know of the healing springs at 
Lourdes, so also at my refuges there will be springs of healing 
water.  My Son, Jesus, also is a ‘Refuge of Sinners’ and His 
refuges will be at places of holy ground where many have adored 
my Son in His Blessed Sacrament for many years.  There will be 
luminous crosses and healing springs at these refuges also.  The 
parallel in these refuges during the tribulation is that at the 
end you will see my Triumph in crushing the head of Satan, and 
my Son’s Triumph over all evil as the evil spirits and evil 
people will all be chained in hell.  After my Son’s victory, He 
will renew the earth in preparation for the coming Era of Peace.  
Rejoice in my protection and that of my Son, Jesus, as you will 



be brought safely through this trial by his grace only at these 
refuges.  Your trust in Jesus will save your souls.” 
 
Tuesday, May 24, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, where sin abounds, I have told you 
that I would withdraw My blessings, and you would see natural 
disasters occur.  Another result of sin could also bring about 
droughts or a lack of rain or melted snow.  Water is something 
most people take for granted, yet it is a necessity of life and 
people could die without enough water.  I have warned you before 
that water will become more valuable than oil.  Now you are 
seeing reports of water shortages in the Mideast and Africa 
where people are too poor to pay for desalinization of salt 
water.  This problem of delivering enough fresh water to all 
peoples will be an increasing problem especially in areas of 
fast growth and more population growth.  Pray that governments 
and charities can help bring enough water to those that are in 
need.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this merry-go-round spinning about 
with lights and shadows represents people having their Warning 
experience.  You will be face to face with Me and face to face 
with yourself and what you are doing.  I know your heart as the 
person you really are without any cover ups. You will have to 
answer the question of whether you put your trust in Me or you 
put your trust in your money and your possessions.  At some time 
you are going to have to give up everything before you die.  Do 
not let money and fame control your lives as idols.  Trust in Me 
everyday to protect your souls and be able to consecrate all 
that you have over to Me.  In order to reach heaven you will 
have to detach yourself from all of your worldly desires.  
Everything of the world is cold and will not love you.  But I 
love you, and you can only find true peace in Me.  All that you 
have from this world will leave you empty.  It is love of Me and 
your neighbor as yourself that is all that matters in this life.  
In your Warning judgment you will see where you would be judged 
to go.  If you are holding on to earthly things without love, 
you will see a great need to change your ways on return to your 
body.  Love and service to Me should be your main goals.  You 
can change your life even before your Warning so you are 
prepared to show Me how much you love Me.  Work on sharing what 
you have and doing everything for My glory instead of for your 
own glory.” 
 
Wednesday, May 25, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when My two apostles wanted to sit 
at places of honor in heaven, I gently warned them that this was 
not Mine to give, but it had been reserved by My Father.  There 



are people on earth who aspire to fame and glory for themselves 
either on earth or in heaven.  If you wish to be first, you must 
serve the rest before yourself.  Remember that those, who exalt 
themselves, will be humbled, and those, who humble themselves, 
will be exulted.  It is not your place to seek glory and fame 
for yourselves.  But you must be focused on doing everything for 
My greater glory.  Such fame among mankind is fleeting and will 
not gain you anything toward heaven if things that you do are 
for selfish reasons.  It is when you share your wealth with 
others in alms and good deeds out of love that you will gain 
merits in heaven.  If you achieve heaven, be grateful that you 
have been chosen.  Be satisfied with your lot both on earth and 
in heaven, and you will rejoice in humble submission to My 
Will.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, sometimes it is important to give 
yourself some time to think about what you are doing, what you 
have done, and where you will be going after this life.  In life 
you are asked to choose a vocation, whether married life, the 
religious life, or single life, and be faithful to any vows 
taken.  I also ask each person to be faithful to the mission in 
life that I have appointed for them.  Use your talents to the 
best that you can, and do not bury them by not using them.  In 
all that you do I call you to love Me and one another.  When you 
make time to notice, My creation is beautiful to comprehend, and 
you can thank Me for your life so you can fully experience life.  
Sharing your love and your life with others is how you can help 
others in their physical and spiritual needs.  Some require 
food, clothing,  or shelter.  Others need your help in searching 
for God by your bringing My Gospel to them by your words and 
your actions.  So think about making some time in your life 
everyday so you can talk to Me and discern how you are to carry 
out your mission with My help.  A good prayer life will always 
keep you on the right track to follow My ways and imitate My 
life on earth by reaching out to save souls.  In the end saving 
your soul and others, so you can be with Me in heaven, is your 
most important task on earth.”  
 
Thursday, May 26, 2005: (St. Phillip Neri) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of wedding rings is a 
sign of love and faithfulness that each spouse has for each 
other.  The physical attraction lasts for a while, but the love 
of the person for who they are is what makes a marriage last.  
Love and fidelity among spouses are the same ideals in your 
spiritual life with Me.  I want you to love Me as I love you, 
and I am a jealous God who wants no other gods or idols before 
Me.  In today’s Gospel (Mark 10:46-52) you see the blind man, 
Bartimeus, healed so he can see.  But it is the inner spiritual 



blindness that is healed that has saved his soul.  Bartimeus had 
faith that I could heal him, but he also had persistence in 
shouting out to be heard.  I could see both his faith and his 
desire to be healed, so I healed him.  So it is with all of your 
souls.  If you desire My love and want to see spiritually, you 
can show your own desire to come to Me in Confession for the 
forgiveness of your sins.  When I absolve you through the 
priest,  you will be set loose of the bonds of your sins and you 
will see Me and your spiritual freedom.  Faith, hope, and love 
in Me are the calling of your soul and My calling to you as 
well.  Keep these virtues alive in your soul and you will be 
prepared to receive your reward of eternal life with Me in 
heaven.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this mudslide moving toward the 
Vatican is how the filth and immorality of the world is pressing 
in on My Church.  You are still hearing stories about pedophile 
priests in how their lawsuits are costing the Church 
bankruptcies in some dioceses.  Abortions, euthanasia, same sex 
marriages, and stem cell research from aborted babies are all 
challenging My Church and your society.  All of those taking 
lives and committing the sexual sins are still committing mortal 
sins against My Will.  My Church must take a strong stand 
against these issues by taking the high moral ground, no matter 
how much criticism and persecution My faithful will suffer.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are being buffeted by strong 
storms of temptations from the evil ones, and a constant barrage 
of slurs and attacks on your reputations for standing up against 
the world’s love of the sins of comfort in gluttony and lust.  
Every time that you speak out against heterosexual sin in 
unmarried couples, or against homosexual acts in that lifestyle, 
you may even suffer from prison sentences.  Your laws are 
protecting the sinners from any social criticism.  Many have 
lost their sense of shame in sins and they do not even want to 
admit to doing anything wrong, even when they are blatantly 
violating My Commandments.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your movies and TV programming are 
ingraining immorality in your minds and you should avoid 
watching and supporting ‘R’ movies.  The bad language,  nudity, 
and violence are becoming worse each year as one film maker 
tries to outdo the other.  It is reaching a point that much of 
your so-called entertainment is becoming more of an occasion of 
sin.  Turn these programs off and refuse watching these immoral 
movies to protect your souls from this filth.  If you do not 
form proper consciences by knowing right from wrong, you could 
be persuaded to follow the ways of the world.  Stand up for what 
is right and speak out against the immoralities of your evil 



society.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, when I girt Myself, I was washing 
the feet of My apostles.  I also took ropes to drive the money 
changers out of My temple.  Some envision belt tightening as a 
way to live more frugally without overspending with budget 
deficits.  In a spiritual way belt tightening can refer to 
fasting or giving alms to a charity.  By restraining your 
earthly desires, you can better imitate My life.  That did not 
include expensive living for its own sake.  You can share your 
wealth and your faith with others.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, doing things in the dark, or in 
secret will never hide your actions from Me.  Some commit sins 
of theft or fornication in the dark, but I still see all of your 
actions.  Do not think that you can keep your sins from My eyes 
that see everything.  You may fool others by your sins done in 
hiding, but your sins still speak out against you.  Come to Me 
in Confession for My forgiveness of all of your sins, even those 
done in secret.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have done well in sharing this 
treasure of My pope son, John Paul II.  He is an inspiration to 
My Church and you will have graces for bringing this cup to many 
parishes.  Rejoice in all of My treasures and especially sharing 
My Body and Blood at Mass.  Those, who treasure My Real Presence 
in My Eucharist, look forward to receiving Me into their souls 
every day at daily Mass.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, every spring you are greeted by the 
beauty of My creation in flowers and trees.  You have weathered 
the cold and dreariness of winter and now you can celebrate in 
My Resurrection and the coming of the Holy Spirit at Pentecost.  
This beautiful display of nature is adding to My glory and 
adding to your joy in seeing all of these beautiful colors.  
Many of your flowers last only a short time, so enjoy them while 
you can appreciate them.  Your lives are also short as blooming 
flowers, so live your lives to the fullest in My love so your 
beauty can add to My greater glory.” 
 
Friday, May 27, 2005: (Marion Boe’s funeral Mass) 
 Jesus said: “My people, funerals are always difficult for 
those who have lost loved ones, yet My faithful should also see 
the glory that death is the gateway for the soul to enter 
heaven.  My daughter, Marion, is one of My faithful servants 
being led to My glorious banquet table.  She has been a prayer 
warrior and faithful to her mission.  She is happy to welcome 
all of her family and friends to share in her last good-byes.  
Give thanks to Me for her gift of life to you.  All souls live 
here on earth for a short time, and you all give comfort to each 
other in dealing with life’s trials.  Today, you are seeing My 



reward that awaits all of those who have been faithful to Me in 
life.  Follow Me in My Commandments and love, and you will also 
receive this reward in heaven at your death.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some may wonder what good these 
cloistered nuns do by praying in silence every day.  The world 
should be more aware of the ongoing battle between good and evil 
every day.  There are scales of justice with prayers and good 
deeds on one side and the sins of the world on the other.  Even 
Abraham would have Me spare an evil city if there were ten just 
men there.  The more people pray, the more blessings will be 
upon that area where they are.  Sufficient prayer can mitigate 
My intended chastisements for an area.  So do not look down on 
those who are in contemplative prayer most of the day because 
they may be keeping natural disasters from coming to your town.  
Private prayer and public prayer in prayer groups or at Mass all 
have their place and purpose in the battle of good and evil.  
Your prayers are powerful, but you must make time every day to 
pray for yourselves and those around you.  You may not see the 
effect of your prayers, but you are balancing out the many sins 
being committed as you pray.”  
 
 
Saturday, May 28, 2005: 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is your faith that I instituted 
the Holy Eucharist at the Last Supper.  Now, at every Mass the 
priest consecrates the bread and wine into My Body and Blood.  
This Real Presence in My Blessed Sacrament is witnessed to you 
in this vision where you are seeing a glowing light of holiness 
over My Most Precious Blood and My Body in the Hosts.  Give 
praise and thanks to your Lord for sharing My very Self with you 
in Holy Communion.  Again it is in the breaking of the bread 
that you recognize Me in My Real Presence.  When you partake of 
Me in Holy Communion, remember to only receive Me worthily 
without any mortal sin on your soul.  All things of heaven have 
to be pure to be worthy.  My Blessed Mother was without sin to 
hold Me in her womb.  Those, who enter heaven, must be purified 
by purgatory to enter pure and unblemished.  So when you receive 
Me in Holy Communion, recite your Act of Contrition, so you can 
receive Me as pure as possible.  I love all of you so much that 
I have promised to be with you in My Blessed Sacrament until the 
time of My return.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the United States stands in the way 
of the one world people who want global control over everyone.  
The rich and the powerful of the world have wanted to destroy 
America for many years.  They are being patient in bringing 
about America’s demise.  Their first intention is exactly as the 
terrorists to destroy your economy that runs your country.  By 



controlling your debts, the central bankers want to take over by 
bankrupting America.  Constant wars are their ploy to put 
America deeper in debt and slowly dismantle and destroy your 
military.  Many of your military base closings are for creating 
more detention centers, and a reason to not have many of your 
troops home to defend against your enemies.  Plans to encourage 
all of your manufacturing to be shipped overseas has been 
brought about by all of your trade agreements that have been a 
windfall for corporate leaders, but a disaster to your working 
families.  If you stopped these meaningless wars and controlled 
your deficits and poor trade agreements, America could survive.  
But the people will have to rise up against these thieves in 
your government and work toward peace and stable budgets.  Greed 
and fear for jobs will stifle any meaningful change, so you are 
truly watching your ship of state sink like the Titanic.  Pray 
to Me to protect your souls from the evil all around you.  Once 
the Antichrist is allowed his brief reign, your only hope will 
be at My Blessed Mother’s apparition sites and My holy ground 
refuges.  Trust in Me and you will have no fear.”  
 
Sunday, May 29, 2005: (Corpus Christi Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, unless you eat My Body and drink My 
Blood, you cannot have eternal life in you. (John 6:54) I am the 
Bread of life that feeds you spiritual food for your soul to 
survive in this world. (John 11:25) ‘I am the Resurrection and 
the Life; he who believes in Me, even if he dies, shall live; 
and whoever lives and believes in Me, shall never die.’ You have 
My very Presence in My Blessed Sacrament to adore and receive in 
Holy Communion.  Give praise and thanks to your God for this 
gift of Myself to you at every Mass and in every tabernacle.  
This vision of healing the sick and the lame is the image of the 
Great Healer who comes to comfort you in your trials. (Matt. 
12:23-30) ‘Come to Me, all you who labor and are burdened, and I 
will give you rest.  Take My yoke upon you, and learn from Me, 
for I am meek and humble of heart; and you will find rest for 
your souls.  For My yoke is easy, and My burden light.’  The 
vision of the procession with My Blessed Sacrament is a great 
tradition which symbolizes how I walk among you through all of 
your trials.  Today, I have walked to you, but I want My 
faithful adorers to walk to visit Me at Adoration and My 
tabernacles.  I love all of you, and My Real Presence is how I 
share My love with you every day.  Receive Me often in Holy 
Communion at daily Mass and you too, can be fed heavenly Manna 
to sustain your soul.” 
 
Monday, May 30, 2005: (Memorial Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this day you honor your war dead 



for giving their lives that people may be free from tyrants.  
Unfortunately, it is the one world people who keep lending money 
and arms to make new tyrants and cause more wars.  These evil 
ones keep perpetuating war after war to make money on the arms 
sales and the deficits.  There is more money spent on defense 
and debt payments than on all other expenses combined.  It is 
the control of governments through deficits and control of money 
that drives the one world people’s desire for more wars.  Yet, I 
am a God of love, and just like these heart shapes that get 
bigger and bigger, I am always reaching out in love to gain all 
hearts to love Me.  Some people appreciate My love and care in 
all the gifts that I give to them.  Others are more wrapped up 
in their self-love and hate for others that they are blinded to 
My love.  My love and forgiveness awaits all sinners, even those 
who do not know Me.  So while you are praying for those who died 
for your country, also add a prayer for peace in your world to 
break your endless number of wars and put more love in this 
world.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, some are concerned with TV 
antennae, cable systems, or dish systems to receive 
communications for watching television.  The dark clouds 
represent the wars and evils in the world which some people do 
not see as a threat to them.  A faithful person knows that the 
most important communication is that with your Lord in prayer.  
With the eyes of faith you can see the increase in natural 
disasters brought on by the many sins of the world.  I treasure 
the love that you send Me in your prayers and petitions.  Those, 
who pray, are making up for all of those who do not even know 
Me, or think about Me.  Therefore, My faithful should not be 
skimpy with your time that you give to Me in prayer.  If I 
cannot depend on you, who know better, then who can I depend on?  
You are seeing fewer and fewer people coming to prayer groups as 
the faithful older members are dying, and they are not being 
replaced by as many younger members.  It is My faithful remnant 
that will carry on My traditions and My Church, while the 
lukewarm  will fall by the wayside and be lost.  So are you 
going to be a faithful member who loves Me all of the time, or a 
lukewarm that only comes to Me in time of trouble?” 
 
Tuesday, May 31, 2005: (Visitation of Our Lady) 
 Mary said: “I am happy to greet my little one, Peter, and 
bring him to my Son, Jesus.  Peter and Rosemary have a great 
devotion to Me and receiving his hand in mine is a thank you for 
all of those that he helped in life.  He was gracious with his 
time, his talent, and his treasure.”  
    Peter said: “I told you that I would see all of you at my 
funeral Mass.  It is a great joy in my heart to see all of you 



here.  The reward of the Lord is so great that you should not 
have any fear of death, if you are faithful to Him.  I love all 
of my family members dearly, and I am sorry to leave you, but I 
will be praying for all of you to come to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the vision of those praying in the 
pews is how I want My faithful to pray for the reparation of 
your sins and those of others.  With enough prayer more souls 
could be saved and those, who will need purgatory, could be 
spared some of their suffering.  The vision of the waterfalls 
stopping is a sign how time will stop for everyone receiving 
their Warning experience.  This stoppage of time will be when 
you are outside of your body and witnessing your life review 
followed by your mini-judgment.  The grace of the Warning will 
be that some souls will be saved by conversion that otherwise 
would have been lost.  Another grace for My faithful is that you 
will see and understand what you must do in life to make amends 
for your mistakes, and how to change your lives to better follow 
My Will and lessen your time in purgatory.  The flames in the 
vision will be what souls after their judgment will briefly 
experience if they are judged to purgatory or to hell.  They 
will even see what levels of hell or purgatory they will be in  
if they do not change their lives.  Learn from My mercy of the 
coming Warning experience so you can become holier and perfect 
your actions in preparation to enter heaven.  I want all of My 
souls to become saints in heaven, but you must choose of your 
own free will to change your life for the better.” 
 At our Mass for Lise’s father.  Jesus said: “I can tell you 
that Lise’s father is suffering in purgatory.  If you want to 
help him, you could have more Masses said for his intention, and 
pray and fast for his soul to lessen his time in purgatory.  The 
Mass said for him today has already shortened his time in 
purgatory.”  


